

SOMERSET ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS LTD

ANNUAL REPORT 2024-2025

Chair's introduction

This report covers the period of activities of the Association from 1 April 2024 to 30 March 2025.

I was re-elected chair of SALC's board of directors at its board meeting following the November 2024 annual general meeting, which was held at the end of the successful first Somerset Parishes Conference. I look forward to chairing the next Conference in October.

In June 2024, we welcomed our new Chief Executive Officer, Ewan Jones. Ewan was formerly a director on the SALC board, he had additionally undertaken a proactive lead on the Health and Wellbeing Programme with Somerset Council and has extensive experience as a councillor and former mayor. Ewan was offered the post of CEO by unanimous decision of the board following a rigorous interview process where he impressed the interview panel with his understanding of the sector and his ideas to improve SALC's services.

Since I was elected chair, I have been helped enormously in my role by Sam Winter, who is now officially the Company Secretary. The board would like to formally thank her for all her hard work in helping the company improve its internal organisation and compliance, as well as for her role in supporting member councils and their clerks in her additional role as Council Support Officer. We are also grateful to valued team member, Simon Pritchard, for his work in administering and helping to deliver and expand SALC's training services.

I am pleased to say that the company accounts are up to date and correctly maintained thanks to Sam and Ewan, who have worked with the Association's new firm of accountants, Max Foote Associates.

Going forward, SALC will continue to provide high quality core member services and will proactively promote the Association and Somerset's parish and town councils across the public sector and other partnerships. We will seek to engage more closely with our member councils, welcoming member feedback to help shape our future service provision.

I look forward to playing my part in SALC's development and thank my fellow directors and officers for all their support since I took office.

Loretta Whetlor, Chair

Somerset Association of Local Councils Ltd

Registered Office: Edgar Hall, Somerton Business Park, Somerton, Somerset, TA11 6SB

Officers and Board Members

The Board Members and Officers in office as of 30 March 2025:

Chair Vice-Chair

L Whetlor S Haskins

Chief Executive Officer Company Secretary and

Council Support Officer

E Jones S Winter

Training Support Officer Health and Wellbeing Officer Health and Wellbeing Support
Officer

S Pritchard F Higginson L Keeley Watts

Board Members

East Area	North Area	South Area	West Area
D Crisfield	P Clayton	P Seib	S Haskins
A Jones	J Lawrence	J Morison	L Whetlor
A Hills	J Roberts	G Tucker	J Lloyd

The Administration of the Somerset Association

This report covers the accounting period of the company from 1 April 2024 to 30 March 2025.

When appointed as Chief Executive from 1 June 2024, my immediate focus was to ensure that the Association met its 30 June 2024 deadline for submitting its accounts for the 1 April 2022 to 30 September 2023 period, which had been extended owing to the previous operational challenges. Accounts for 1 October 2023 to 30 March 2024 were then also reported to the 2024 AGM in November, resetting the reporting period to align with the Association's April to March annual subscription years.

I would like to thank Company Secretary and Council Support Officer, Sam Winter, and Training Support Officer, Simon Pritchard, for their diligent work reducing the Association's aged receivables from over £21k in July 2024, to just over £2k by April 2025, and restoring our core support services to the levels that our member councils and partners deserve and expect.

We welcomed a new Community Health & Wellbeing Officer, Fodo Higginson, from June 2024. I congratulate Fodo in reenergising this vital strategic partnership programme, commissioned by Somerset Council Public Health. Fodo has been ably supported by first Kerrin Wilkinson, leveraging her expertise in the south-west local council sector remotely from South Africa, and then, from March 2025, by Lilly Keeley Watts, who joined SALC following completion of a MSc in Public Health from the University of Exeter.

The SALC board was refreshed at the Association's 13 November 2024 Annual General Meeting (AGM), with six out of twelve directors elected, or-re-elected, to area roles. Loretta Whetlor was re-elected Chair at the first board meeting following the AGM, and Stuart Haskins was elected Vice-Chair. I congratulate all directors elected and encourage interested councillors to put themselves forward for the four area roles falling vacant at the 3 October 2025 AGM.

Council Support Services

Officers have continued to work remotely, which makes the Association more productive and flexible. The Association therefore ceased rental of its physical office space at the Edgar Hall in Somerton from April 2025, moving its postal address to Wells Town Hall. Meeting spaces will be rented as and when required, delivering significant cost reduction.

We encourage enquiries and requests for support and guidance to be submitted by email to info@somerset-alc.org.uk. We receive over 2,500 enquiries a year from members and partner organisations, excluding training and event enquiries.

In early 2025, SALC implemented a sector-specific customer relationship management (CRM) system, *ALC suite*, developed on the Association's Microsoft 365 platform by CloudyIT. This CRM provides us with, for the first time, a unified and dynamic address book of member council and partner contacts, as well as the ability to smoothly assign responsibility for responding to each enquiry to an individual member of the SALC officer team and track its progress.

It is important to remember that our advice is for the council as a body, so should be made available to the full council or committee as appropriate. Receiving enquiries in writing helps us to ensure that they are clear, appropriately prioritised, and that SALC's written advice is specific to the member council's circumstances, hence our preference for enquiries to be made by email.

The *Knowledge Hub* on SALC's website allows members to access useful information directly, without need to contact officers. Members are reminded, however, that the website can only provide generic advice, so there will always remain many enquiries that should best be shared with a SALC officer. We continue to make improvements to the website, and welcome constructive suggestions.

Whilst we have the expertise to handle the vast majority of enquires in-house, members also have access (through SALC) to specialist legal and financial advice provided by the National Association of Local Councils (NALC). This NALC service is part of your paid membership and provides a vital safety net, especially for very small councils that would struggle to afford the fees for a private professional opinion.

In addition, we have continued our association with the Parkinson Partnership to ensure that councils have access to professional financial advice as and when they need it. Steve Parkinson is one of the country's leading experts on local council finance and his knowledge of VAT legislation is second to none. If any member council needs help with VAT or any other financial matters, do get in touch and we will be able to provide you with a free and thorough professional opinion from an accountant, often in just a few days.

We continued to focus on the outreach work we can offer to member councils and can arrange to meet with members online or in person if required. We can offer support and advice on a wide range of issues from governance and procedural advice, through to handling complaints, conflict management, employment issues, salary benchmarking, finance/audit, business planning, community engagement, health and wellbeing, and charitable trusts.

With advance notice, we can also offer support at council meetings, if requested by a member council. Occasionally, we are asked to observe meetings and then produce a report for the council highlighting any issues or areas for improvement. Several members have also requested that we review projects undertaken by the council, to act as a 'critical friend' when things have not quite gone to plan. In short, if a council is not happy with its governance arrangements, meetings, or individual projects/services, we can usually find a way to assist.

SALC can offer workplace mediation and facilitated meetings with Sam Winter, a qualified workplace mediator compliant with the Civil Mediation Council. Mediation is a voluntary process led by an impartial third party to resolve conflict and find solutions for the future. Mediated meetings are entirely confidential and informal and not part of any work complaint, disciplinary, or other formal process. Early intervention in workplace disputes can improve staff and councillor retention and avoid a full-blown dispute and formal action.

As always, we are open to ideas and suggestions from our members for both events and new services.

Growing Member Councils' Capacity

SALC's Community Health & Wellbeing programme, commissioned by Somerset Council Public Health, was revitalised during 2024-25, with a fresh new officer team:

- Fodo Higginson was recruited in June 2024, bringing combination of parish councillor and third sector experience to the role of Community Health and Wellbeing Officer
- Kerrin Wilkinson joined as Community Health and Wellbeing Support Officer from August 2024, bringing experience as neighbouring Gloucestershire Association of Parish & Town Councils (GAPTC)'s Strategic Support Officer. Kerrin was replaced by Lilly Keeley Watts from March 2025, who joined SALC following completion of a MSc in Public Health at the University of Exeter

By April 2025, the new team had helped to develop forty city, town, and parish council-led projects supporting communities to live happier healthier lives and distributed £436k of Somerset Council Public Health grant-funding to these projects. By the SALC AGM and Somerset Parishes Conference 2025 on 3 October, we anticipate that the final grant round will have distributed an additional £184k to further develop capacity for our sector to support its communities.

SALC is grateful to the ongoing support and direction provided by our commissioners at Somerset Council: Jeff Brown, Service Manager for Stronger Communities; Alice Munro, Consultant in Public Health and Lou Woolway; and Frederick Marais, Public Health Specialist. The wider Somerset Council Localities and *Connect Somerset* community champion teams have enabled us to establish healthy connections between council-convened Local Community Networks and NHS Primary Care Networks.

The SALC officer team will remain in place to December 2026, as focus now shifts to evaluation of the outcomes from the supported projects. Our members are encouraged to join the two dedicated Community Health & Wellbeing workshops at Somerset Parishes Conference 2025, to learn more about the positive impacts of some of its supported city, town, and parish council projects.

Our Chief Executive, Ewan, represents our city, town, and parish council sector on the Somerset Board, the single high-level strategic partnership board for health, care, and wellbeing for the county: *in essence to consider all influences on what it is to live and work in Somerset*. He co-leads the Somerset Board's Integrated Neighbourhoods priority workstream, alongside his fellow Chief Executive of SPARK Somerset who represents the VCFSE sector, and two senior Somerset Council officers.

The second phase of SALC's partnership with Thrive (formerly the Community Council for Somerset, CCS), to support local councils looking to develop or review their community plans, was completed in November 2024. The Somerset Parishes Conference 2025 will also feature a workshop on community planning, as we together consider the best ways to support parishes in this key strategic objective over future years.

Somerset Council's ongoing transformation post-unitarisation has driven new support needs for member councils:

- SALC supported seven applications from Somerset member councils to the Ministry of Housing, Communities and Local Government (MHCLG) during 2024/25 for borrowing approval totalling £10.9 million (individual project borrowing requests ranging from £150k to just under £4 million). Our role is to guide and advise member councils, to ensure that PWLB applications remain of sufficiently high standard to facilitate smooth passage towards approval.
- We have identified four sector-specialist legal firms that can help city, town, and parish councils to negotiate arrangements for devolution of assets and services from Somerset Council. The unitary council's capacity constraints have to date restricted such negotiations to larger market towns. Please get in touch if your council would like to be put in contact with these legal services providers.
- SALC has advised the LCN link officers and Highways teams on the legalities of parishes commissioning 'minor improvement' works on Somerset Council's highways. Our unitary council is currently developing the internal processes to develop the necessary arrangements.
- We continue to work with Somerset Council on the Somerset Councils Together Charter, agreed in the unitary business case, and will represent our members in the unitary council's upcoming consultation on how it engages with local communities across all its operations.

Training of Councillors and Council Officers

A comprehensive training offer is a key service offered by most county associations. SALC is proud to be able to offer a broad range of in-house courses, together with access to specialist training provided by some of our partners.

Most training is offered online, enabling us to provide more sessions at lower cost. Participants enjoy not having to travel and being able to access training from the comfort of their own homes. I would like to thank Simon and Sam for delivering SALC's training offer and for developing new courses.

Revised courses, an improved online booking platform via SALC's website, and a more diligent focus on ensuring invoices were paid, helped to increase training income (in respect of both councillor and officer training) by 56% for 2024/25 over 2023/24, helping to ensure that the Association can continue to invest in a quality training offer. Our most popular training courses for councillors were:

- The Code of Conduct and Councillor Interests (40% of income)
- Councillor Essentials Part One: Roles and Responsibilities (17%)
- Council Communications, with Breakthrough Communications (10%)
- Making Council Meetings Work (Being a Successful Chairperson, 8%)
- The Council as an Employer (6%)

We continued to offer new training opportunities by partnering with outside agencies, thus allowing members to benefit from the knowledge of nationally recognised experts. In addition to continuing to promote the specialist finance training offered by Steve Parkinson, we also partnered with Breakthrough Communications to offer access to their comprehensive range of specialist IT and media related courses.

SALC delivers Somerset's training for the Certificate in Local Council Administration (CiLCA), a Level 3 accredited and recognised qualification for the local council sector, designed to test basic levels of competence for the role of parish clerk. Although it has been designed for parish and town clerks, anyone can potentially undertake the Certificate in Local

Council Administration. Since 2024, Somerset CiLCA training and ongoing mentoring has been delivered by SALC's recognised CiLCA trainer, Sam Winter, a qualified adult trainer, and CiLCA-qualified former town clerk.

Sam provides training for the CiLCA qualification over five small group training sessions, held over five months (each session runs from 10am until 4pm). She revised the CiLCA training programme for 2024, to place greater emphasis on on-going support, with regular additional one-to-one review and mentoring sessions offered throughout a 12-month period. This approached helped 11 clerks progress towards the CiLCA qualification during 2024-25.

A new training cohort is beginning in the winter 2025. For information about undertaking the CiLCA support course with SALC, see the dedicated website <u>training page</u>. Please get in touch if you or any of your council's officers could be interested in gaining CiLCA.

Sam also leads on SALC's *The Essential Clerk* three-part training course for new clerks and more experienced clerks in need of a refresher. Sam is additionally qualified in human resources as a member of the Chartered Institute of Personnel Development and is a qualified workplace mediator.

In addition to our standard courses, the association continues to offer bespoke training to individual councils, at very reasonable rates. Please contact a team member for further details.

Policy Issues

Fellow county associations have in 2025 been looking towards Somerset, following the new Government's decision to fast-track councils across the South East of England towards local government reorganisation via the creation of new unitary councils. SALC's Chief Executive, Ewan, helped the Surrey Association of Local Councils to convene a Teams workshop for their member councils and other interested councils from across the SE region, an audience of over 200. The event invited clerks from four of Somerset's larger market towns to share their experiences of unitarisation and devolution since 2025.

Ewan has volunteered to sit as the County Officers' Forum representative on NALC's Policy Committee, primarily to share Somerset experience of local government re-organisation in light of the Government's English Devolution and Community

Empowerment Bill, and two related consultations in early 2025 on Strengthening the Standards and Conduct Framework for Local Authorities in England and Local Audit Reform: a Strategy for Overhauling the Local Audit System in England. NALC has launched a Westminster Forum, to provide a collaborative space for parliamentarians who are passionate about devolution, as well as for city, town, and parish councils, to convene and work together throughout the progress of this Bill. NALC states:

This Bill represents a generational opportunity for city, town and parish councils. Right across the country, these hyper-local councils can help to ensure devolution and local government reform is a success by improving local democracy and strengthening public service delivery.

Ewan will ensure that all Somerset's MPs remain briefed throughout the Bill's progress through parliament. We anticipate, at minimum, that remote and hybrid meetings will become legal for city, town, and parish councils, and that there will be a tightening of the standards regime for our sector.

Standards:

NALC has long been lobbying for improved standards. SALC submitted a response to the Strengthening Standards consultation, in support of the NALC position, with detail on the context in Somerset. Ewan was pleased to be invited to represent our sector on Somerset Council's Standards Committee from Autumn 2024. Sam, Simon, and Ewan have helped members of the Standards Committee to understand the breadth of SALC's training offer (above), in particular how the understanding by councillors and clerks of their respective roles is supported through "Essentials", "Making Council Meetings Work", and "The Council as an Employer" training. This training, with bespoke guidance, has helped to deliver a healthy reduction in the volume of complaints against parish councillors that reach the Standards Committee. Alongside the Somerset Council Monitoring Officer team, Simon led two "Improving Standards" workshops at our Somerset Parishes Conference 2024 in November (below). We continue to encourage Somerset councils to demonstrate their commitment to high ethical standards by signing up to the "Civility and Respect Pledge", developed by NALC, SLCC, and other partners. To quote the NALC website (where further details can be found):

The Civility and Respect Pledge is being introduced because there is no place for bullying, harassment, and intimidation within our sector. The pledge is easy for councils to sign up for and it will enable councils to demonstrate that they are committed to standing up to poor behaviour across our sector and to driving through positive changes which support civil and respectful conduct. We invite all councils to take the Civility and Respect Pledge.

Devolution:

For the 2024-25 financial year, Somerset Council focused, pragmatically, on the largest cost-saving opportunities offered by devolution of assets and some services to the largest four towns of Taunton, Bridgwater, Yeovil, and Frome, which all increased their 2024-25 budgets and precepts significantly to reflect their growing responsibilities.

SALC will continue to work closely with the senior officer team at Somerset Council to help all city, town, and parish councils engage as constructively and efficiently as possible in ongoing discussions on further asset and service devolution. As reported above, SALC has identified four sector-specialist legal firms that can help city, town, and parish councils to negotiate arrangements for devolution of assets and services from Somerset Council.

Local Community Networks:

The eighteen local community networks (LCNs) that were rolled out across the whole of the Somerset Council area from June 2023 continued to develop, offering fora for city, towns, and parishes to work together with their near neighbours, as well as with local statutory and voluntary sector organisations. Development has continued to be variable, reflecting local challenges, and the learnings and development of the Somerset LCN link officer team. LCNs have proved a particularly valuable forum for efficient promotion of SALC's community health & wellbeing programme (above).

Somerset Council engagement:

In autumn 2025, Somerset Council will conduct a review of how it engages with communities across all its functions. SALC will pro-actively, and constructively, engage with this review on behalf of its members. We will feed the findings into drafting and consultation on the "Somerset Councils Together" Charter. We continue welcome the constructive engagement of our partner organisations and look forward to continuing to strengthen the voice of our city, town, and parish council tier in shaping the evolution of local government in Somerset.

Allowances:

With encouragement from a member town council, SALC succeeded in moving NALC policy to favour offering allowances for co-opted as well as elected councillors. NALC continues to lobby for the ability of city, town, and parish councils to reimburse councillors expenses for care costs incurred through their participation in council meetings.

Martyn's Law:

NALC welcomed the introduction of the Terrorism (Protection of Premises) Act 2025 in parliament, as a proportionate and practical measure to enhance public safety by mitigating risks posed by acts of terrorism. NALC successfully lobbied to reduce the burden on smaller councils by increasing the minimum event size for which it applies to two hundred members of the public.

Local Councils Award Scheme:

There has remained only limited interest from Somerset in the Local Councils Award Scheme. LCAS has been tailored to celebrate the achievements of the finest city, parish, and town councils while offering a structured framework to empower all councils to enhance and realise their full potential. There are three tiers of accreditation:

• The Gold Award signifies that a council stands at the pinnacle of best practices, attaining excellence in governance, community leadership, and council development. Distinguished by their forward-thinking approach, Gold Award councils not only provide exemplary leadership for their communities but also foster unity, exhibit outstanding business planning processes ensuring optimal value for money, and consistently pursue innovative solutions and opportunities for improvement.

- The Silver Award signifies that a council excels in governance, community engagement, and continuous improvement.
 Distinguished by going beyond mere legal obligations, councils emerge as leaders within their communities,
 consistently seeking opportunities to enhance and develop further.
- The Bronze Award is tailored for councils aiming to showcase their adherence to essential standards, ensuring effective delivery for their communities.

Applications are judged by NALC through a national panel of councillors and clerks. SALC encourages all member councils to work to attain at minimum the Silver Award.

Elections:

We will shortly be looking ahead to the May 2027 city, town, and parish council elections. Ewan is representing the County Officers' Forum on a parish & town council working group to develop a national recruitment campaign in partnership with NALC, SLCC, and the Local Government Association. SALC directors are keen that we apply learnings to promote the contributions that city, town, and parish councillors make to communities across Somerset. A higher proportion of elected councillors, alongside more clerks gaining the CiLCA qualification, not only provides a democratic mandate to parish councils, but also enables councils to adopt the General Power of Competence. The GPC empowers councils to take a wider role in improving lives in their communities.

Engaging Member Councils

Sam revamped the Association's website in 2024 to include a comprehensive Members' only *Knowledge Hub*, covering: Finance, Employment, Civility & Respect, Code-of-Conduct, LCAS, and Resources and Guidance links.

We send bi-monthly email newsletters to 680 subscribers; clerks are requested to forward them to all councillors. A Community Health & Wellbeing Newsletter was added from summer 2024, in the alternate months. Both boast 60%+ open rate (most recent 69.7%), plus high click-through rates.

200+ delegates attended our first Somerset Parishes Conference in November 2024, organised in partnership with Somerset Council. We welcomed NALC's Jonathan Owen, plus contributions from 12 exhibitors. Overwhelming positive feedback included: "really useful to be there; I was impressed by how smoothly it ran"

Constructive feedback drove the Association to take the lead for October's 2025 conference, supported by our sponsors Parish Online and CloudyIT. Workshops feature Community Health & Wellbeing and Nature Recovery projects, Funding Your Project, Community Planning, Thriving Parishes.

Ewan Jones, Chief Executive Officer (from 1 June 2024)

Report from NALC Representative

I have represented SALC on the National Assembly of the National Association of Local Councils (NALC) for some years.

In February 2023, the Assembly voted to authorise the sale of the NALC offices at 109 Great Russell Street, London, owing to prohibitive costs of refurbishment, and impracticality of renting out all or part of the office space. This was agreed on the condition that the capital released must not be used for operational running costs and renting office space.

With our vice chair and CEO, I attended the NALC Star Council awards and lobby day at the House of Lords in February 2025. There was a lot of networking and new acquaintances were made. The Taunton MP Gideon Amos was in attendance, which was good for Somerset. We will be attempting to persuade other Somerset MPs to attend the 2026 event. All Reports are available to councils on the NALC website

During the earlier part of 2025, I was invited to become a member of NALC's Smaller Councils Committee, and the Scrutiny Committee. The Smaller Councils Committee has been of great interest and will hopefully result in increased help and support to the councils in Somerset. Scrutiny is challenging, and I have questioned a few decisions that have been made. These committee reports are also available on the NALC website, which is freely available to all councils.

Loretta Whetlor, SALC Chair and Somerset's NALC Assembly Member

SALC Membership 2024/2025

Total Number of Parish Councils in Membership: 262 Total Number of Parish Meetings in Membership: 1

East	North	West	South
Ashwick PC	Ashcott PC	Bicknoller PC	Abbas & Templecombe PC
Baltonsborough PC	Axbridge TC	Bishops Hull PC	Aller PC
Batcombe PC	Badgworth PC	Bishops Lydeard PC	Ansford PC
Beckington PC	Bawdrip PC	Bradford on Tone PC	Ash PC
Berkley PC	Berrow PC	Brompton Ralph PC	Ashill PC
Binegar PC	Brean PC	Brompton Regis PC	Babcary PC
Buckland Dinham PC	Brent Knoll PC	Brushford PC	Barrington PC
Butleigh PC	Bridgwater TC	Burrowbridge PC	Barton St David PC
Chilcompton PC	Bridgwater Without PC	Carhampton PC	Barwick PC
Coleford PC	Broomfield PC	Cheddon Fitzpaine PC	Beercrocombe PC
Cranmore PC	Burnham on Sea &	Chipstable PC	Brewham PC
Croscombe PC	Highbridge TC	Churchstanton PC	Broadway PC
Ditcheat PC	Burnham Without PC	Clatworthy PC	Bruton TC
Doulting PC	Burtle PC	Combe Florey PC	Brympton PC
East Pennard PC	Cannington PC	Corfe PC	Buckland St Mary PC
Evercreech PC	Catcott PC	Cotford St. Luke PC	Cary Moor (Grouped) PC
Frome TC	Chapel Allerton PC	Creech St Michael PC	Castle Cary TC
Glastonbury TC	Cheddar PC	Crowcombe PC	Chaffcombe PC
Godney PC	Chedzoy PC	Cutcombe PC	Chard TC
Hemington PC	Chilton Polden PC	Dulverton PC	Charlton Horethorne PC

Holcombe PC	Chilton Trinity PC	Dunster PC	Charltons (The) PC
Kilmersdon PC	Compton Bishop PC	Exford PC	Chilthorne Domer PC
Leigh on Mendip PC	Durleigh PC	Exmoor PC	Chiselborough PC
Litton PC	East Brent PC	Exton PC	Combe St. Nicholas PC
Lullington PM	East Huntspill PC	Fitzhead PC	Compton Dundon PC
Lydford PC	Edington PC	Halse PC	Corton Denham PC
Meare PC	Enmore PC	Holford PC	Crewkerne TC
Mells PC	Fiddington PC	Huish Champflower PC	Curry Mallet PC
North Wootton PC	Goathurst PC	Kilve PC	Curry Rivel PC
Norton St Philip PC	Lympsham PC	Kingston St Mary PC	Donyatt PC
Nunney PC	Lyng PC	Langford Budville PC	Dowlish Wake PC
Pilton PC	Mark PC	Luccombe PC	Drayton PC
Priddy PC	Middlezoy PC	Luxborough PC	East Chinnock PC
Rode PC	Nether Stowey PC	Lydeard St Lawrence &	East Coker PC
Rodney Stoke PC	North Petherton TC	Tolland PC	Fivehead PC
Selwood PC	Otterhampton PC	Milverton PC	Hambridge & Westport PC
Shepton Mallet TC	Over Stowey PC	Minehead TC	Hardington Mandeville PC
St. Cuthbert Without PC	Pawlett PC	Monksilver PC	Haselbury Plucknett PC
Stoke St Michael PC	Puriton PC	Neroche PC	Henstridge PC
Ston Easton PC	Shapwick PC	Nettlecombe PC	High Ham PC
Stratton on the Fosse PC	Shipham PC	North Curry PC	Horsington PC
Street PC	Spaxton PC	Norton Fitzwarren PC	Horton PC
Trudoxhill PC	Stawell PC	Nynehead PC	Huish Episcopi PC
Walton PC	Thurloxton PC	Oake PC	Ilminster TC
Wanstrow PC	Wedmore PC	Old Cleeve PC	Ilton PC
Wells CC	Wembdon PC	Otterford PC	Isle Abbots PC

Westbury sub Mendip PC	West Huntspill PC	Pitminster PC	Keinton Mandeville PC
West Pennard PC	Westonzoyland PC	Porlock PC	Kingsbury Episcopi PC
Whatley PC	Woolavington PC	Ruishton & Thornfalcon PC	Kingsdon PC
Witham Friary PC	Weare PC	Sampford Arundel PC	Langport TC
Wookey PC		Sampford Brett PC	Long Sutton PC
		Selworthy & Minehead	Lopen PC
		Without PC	Marston Magna PC
		Stawley PC	Martock PC
		Stogumber PC	Milborne Port PC
		Stogursey PC	Misterton PC
		Stoke St Gregory PC	Montacute PC
		Stoke St Mary PC	Mudford PC
		Taunton TC	North Cadbury (Grouped) PC
		Timberscombe PC	Noth Perrott PC
		Trull PC	North Vale (Grouped) PC
		Upton PC	Norton sub Hamdon PC
		Watchet TC	Odcombe PC
		Wellington TC	Pen Selwood PC
		Wellington Without PC	Pitcombe PC
		West Bagborough PC	Pitney PC
		West Buckland PC	Queen Camel PC
		West Hatch PC	Rimpton PC
		West Monkton PC	Seavingtons (Grouped) PC
		Williton PC	Shepton Beachamp PC
		Winsford PC	Shepton Montague PC
		Withycombe PC	Somerton TC

Withypool & Hawkridge PC	South Cadbury PC
Wiveliscombe TC	South Petherton PC
Wootton Courtenay PC	Sparkford PC
	Stocklinch PC
	Stoke sub Hamdon PC
	Stoke Trister PC
	Tatworth & Forton PC
	Tintinhull PC
	Wayford PC
	West & Middle Chinnock PC
	West Camel PC
	West Coker PC
	West Crewkerne PC
	Wincanton TC
	Winsham PC
	Yeovil TC
	Yeovil Without PC
	Yeovilton PC